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FERRING PARISH COUNCIL

1 Elm Park, Ferring, West Sussex BN12 5RN

Tel: 01903 249449  Email: ferring-pc@btconnect.com

Minutes of the meeting of FERRING PARISH COUNCIL held on Monday 16th April 2018 at Ferring Village Hall. The meeting commenced at 7.30pm.

Present:

Parish Councillors: Councillor Carole Robertson (Chairman), Councillor Stephen Abbott (Vice Chairman) Councillors, Geoff Mines, Stephen Horne, Maura Blackburn, Peter Evans, Roger Elkins, Ruth Sims, Richard Plumb and Lesley Young. 
West Sussex County Councillor: Councillor Roger Elkins 
Arun District Councillor: Councillor Roger Elkins & Colin Oliver-Redgate 
Residents: One resident in attendance 
The Chairman, Councillor Carole Robertson welcomed all present to the meeting and commenced the formal proceedings.
01-04-2018
Apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Councillor Terry Jackson. The apologies were accepted by Council.
02-04-2018  Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest
03-04-2018  Public Questions
A resident advised that although improvements have been made to the footpaths at the Rife using MOT hardcore material, unfortunately they are once again in a state and in need of attention.  It was suggested that more substantial works are required to ensure the footpath remains passable.  It was also suggested the footpath by Church Lane is in need of similar attention. 
The same resident advised that he was pleased to read that there has been a change of approach from Arun District Council (ADC) in relation to the public conveniences with the recommendation to retain both public conveniences in the village. He did however raise the concern that Ferring Parish Council (FPC) has been asked if they would consider contributing to a possible upgrade and the maintenance costs.  He stated that the cost of any upgrade or maintenance should be the responsibility of ADC and not Ferring residents.

Councillor Carole Robertson advised that this matter will be discussed and considered by FPC once a fully costed maintenance programme has been provided by ADC.
Councillor Roger Elkins also advised that, as with many of the parishes in the district, FPC has contributed to the cost of the public conveniences for many years.
04-04-2018
Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 5th March 2018
The Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on Monday 5th March 2018 were approved by Council and signed by the Chairman presiding as a correct record.

Councillor Carole Robertson asked Council in relation to agenda item 5d that this is discussed as an exempt item at the end of the meeting and that the Committee, Pursuant to Section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, Resolved that Members of the Public and accredited representatives of the Press be excluded from the Meeting because of the confidential nature of the next item of business to be transacted.
The above was unanimously RESOLVED.
05-04-2018
 To receive and consider reports from Committees including the authorisation of orders for payment:
a) Environment, Footpaths and Amenities, meeting held 8th March
Councillor Geoff Mines reported the following:

· Footpaths: It has been reported to WSCC that the footpath from Langbury Lane to the Nursery is in need of attention.  WSCC advised that they have walked the path (known as an urban e path) and see no intervention level defects and as such are unable to raise any works.  Although disappointing it was noted that this footpath is on the WSCC right of way summer clearance programme.
· Pantiles Land Transfer: The final draft contract has been received. Councillors Roger Elkins, Carole Robertson & Terry Jackson have been asked to review the document. As previously advised, due to the complications with the transfer, this will invariably incur further Solicitor costs.
· New Project, Village Green Frontage: One of the Committees larger projects for 2018 – 2019 is the village green frontage.  However, the Committee has been asked to consider the possibility of a locating a car park at this site.  Councillor Geoff Mines has met with a FRSA representative and carried out an initial feasibility study.  The findings will be discussed at the next Environment Committee Meeting and with the Highways & Communities Committee Chairman.
· Rampion Fund & Patterson’s Walk Boardwalk: It was reported that the Rampion Windfarm are financially supporting local schemes. Patterson’s Walk Boardwalk has been suggested as an appropriate scheme.  Councillor Geoff Mines has approached Kingston Parish Council, the owner of the beach greensward in Kingston and the owner of the Bluebird Café.  This will be an item on the agenda at the next Environment Committee Meeting.
b) Highways & Community, meeting held 19th April
Councillor Stephen Horne reported the following:
· St Andrews Close: WSCC has confirmed that the suggested of hard standing in St Andrews Close will not be considered.

· s106 money: WSCC Highways advise that this is going through the legal process.
· Community scheme for Rife Way: It was acknowledged that evidence & support required before submitted an application. Councillor Stephen Horne will arrange to meet the Clerk to discuss this matter further.

· Parking issues in the centre of the village: A suggestion that a limited parking time could be introduced.  A few years ago, the FRSA confirmed they had conducted an informal survey over a span of three weeks.  It was concluded that vehicles were not parked at the village centre shops for any long periods of time. Councillor Stephen Burt will conduct a similar survey and report back at the next committee meeting.  

· Policing issues – Councillor Stephen Horne had raised the concern with regards to

the lack of policing within the village.  It was advised that this concern is raised at each JEAAC Meeting and it was acknowledged that Ferring is not a priority area. It was agreed to continue to raise as a concern at future JEAAC Meetings.
 
c) Planning Committee 
Councillor Stephen Abbott advised that the Planning Committee Meetings were 26th March &
this evening (16th April) 2018 with particular emphasis on applications for sites north A259 

and the concerns that they raise. This includes FG/39/18/PL Demolition of existing property &
outbuildings; erection of new motor dealership & new head office facility.
d) Neighbourhood Plan Implementation (including 3 CRTBO’S), no meeting held
Glebelands Lease - This item will be discussed as an exempt item at the end of the meeting, agenda item 14.
e) Finance & General Purposes 

The Chairman presented the minutes of the meeting held on 26th March 2018.  The following matters/recommendations from the minutes were considered:

· Schedule of payments:  February 2018
· Environment Committee: Purchase of three trees in conjunction with the WSCC plant a tree scheme

· Outstanding Invoice: In relation to the outstanding invoice from Colas for the removal of the Christmas lights, the Clerk has discussed this with Colas accounts department and awaits their reply.
The above were unanimously RESOLVED by the Full Council.
06-04-2018 Reports from District and County Councillors 
Arun District Councillor Roger Elkins reported the following points:
· In relation to the public conveniences, ADC has recently adopted a Policy for the Provision of Gender Neutral Public Toilets in the Arun District.
· Following on from the consultation on the Main Modifications, the Local Plan Inspector has advised that his final Report is now anticipated in July 2018. 
Arun District Councillor Colin Oliver-Redgate reported:
· He has attending a meeting in relation to GDPR and acknowledges the huge implications this will have to the council.

· It was suggest that plastic compound is an apocopate materials to use repair footpaths and potholes.

· It was reported that the supermarket in Ferring village centre has recently been targeted by burglars.
WSCC County Councillor Roger Elkins reported the following points:
· WSCC is developing a new bus strategy to explore ways in which they can work with bus companies and other partners to help sustain and improve services.  Feedback from a Bus Strategy Consultation will inform the WSCC approach to and investment in bus services and community transport between 2018 and 2026.

· Operation Watershed funding is still available.

· Road works to improve the layout and road surface at Long Furlong is scheduled to commence 23rd April. The work is estimated to last two weeks.

· Each year, WSCC provide over 8000 youngsters with cycle proficiency (bikeability) training.

07-04-2018
Reports from representatives on outside bodies: 
Councillor Maura Blackburn reported:
The Ferring Village Hall Committee was hoping for a timely response from WSCC on the sale of the Glebelands Freehold.  To this end they wrote to FPC emphasising the urgency but acknowledging at the same time the parish councils efforts to bring matters to a conclusion.  At the time of writing, there has been no reply to their letter. 

In examining the potential options for the parish council’s purchase of the Freehold, should option 3 be the preferred on route, they would of course support the councils stated need for a full analysis of its financial implications. They would also require a forward plan for the village hall to purchase the site.
The Clerk advised that the village hall committee secretary’s email has indeed been replied to. 
08-04-2018
Reports from Members in respect of Meetings attended and not    addressed elsewhere on the Agenda

There was nothing to mention.
09-04-2018  Website Group
The Committee will recall that at Full Council 18th September 2017, minute item 12-09-2017, Parish Council Website, Councillors were informed that FPC has a website which is hosted by Arun District Council (ADC) and built using software from Verseone Ltd.  

ADC has advised that the website platform will no longer be available from July 2018 therefore FPC has to now consider a new website. It was resolved that a Working Group will be formed to discuss the options.  

The Working Group members will be Councillors Geoff Mines, Stephen Abbott and Terry Jackson.  The working Group will consult with the Parish Clerk.

Councillor Geoff Mines advised that the Working Group has met with three website designers and it recommends that RAWSEO is the favourable company to develop the new FPC new website.
The above were unanimously RESOLVED by the Full Council.
10-04-2018  Council Insurance Renewal

The Clerk advised that the annual Council Insurance Renewal has been received.  It was acknowledged that due to the purchase of two new benches the assets register has been updated and all other items have been checked.

The Clerk has obtained an additional quotation to include the new play and adult exercise equipment.  The insurance of the equipment has been discussed with ADC who advise that none of their play area equipment is insured due to the premiums. In their time at the Council they could count on a couple of fingers instances where substantial equipment has been damaged beyond repair. In most cases repairs can be carried out or spares purchased to rectify any intentional damage. They do however have public liability insurance which covers any claims resulting from injury to users of play equipment and parks in general. 

At F&GP Committee Meeting it was agreed that the equipment should not be insured, however it was suggested that an allocated sum of money could be put onto future precepts for any necessary repairs/replacement of the equipment.

The above were unanimously RESOLVED by the Full Council.
11-04-2018  Standing Orders
Councilor Geoff Mines advised that the Working Group consisting of himself,  Councillor Terry Jackson and the Clerk have met and began the process of reviewing the standing orders.  It was also advised that a new model of NALC standing orders has been received.

12-04-2018
Urgent matters arising, since the preparation of this Agenda & Items to be referred to next Agenda
There was nothing to mention
The Council noted this information.
13-04-2018 Exclusion of the Public and The Press

The Committee, Pursuant to Section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, Resolved that Members of the Public and accredited representatives of the Press be excluded from the Meeting because of the confidential nature of the next item of business to be transacted.
14-04-2018 (agenda item 5d)
Neighbourhood Plan Implementation (including CRTBO’s) 
The Glebelands Current Lease was discussed and the way forward was unanimously RESOLVED.
The next meeting will be held Monday 21st May 2018 
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.00
Nadine Phibbs

Clerk to Ferring Parish Council
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